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Dear Sisters, 

 

 Let us all rejoice in the God, who sent Jesus 

Christ among us. 

“For to us a child is born, to us a son is given, 

and the government will be on this shoulders. And he 

will be called: 

Wonderful-Counselor, 
Mighty God, 
Everlasting Father, 
Prince of Peace” ( Isaiah 9:6 ). 

 

We wish you the best blessings and graces from 

God our Savior. 

Merry Christmas and a Good New Year! 

Your Sisters from Generalate, 

Janice, Gertrud, Nila and Livramento 
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Saint Francis the Creator  
of the Jesus’ Crib  

 

According to tradition, Saint Francis of Assisi 

was the creator of the Jesus’ Crib, near the littler town 

called Greccio in Italy in 1223. We can find a beautiful 

narrative about this subject in the “Franciscan Sources” 

collection books, and one of the books is named “First Life 

of Saint Francis” written by Thomas of Celano (1C. 30, 84-

87). Saint Francis diligently prepared Christmas Crib 

Midnight Mass at Greccio. 

Saint Francis reflected on the greatness, the power of God revealed in the 

fragility of a child. He was a passionate for way as God made dwelling among us. God came to 

live in the human world. Saint Francis teaches us to seek the imitation of the divinity of God 

through of the simplicity, poverty and the humility of the incarnation. 

Christmas time becomes a special time for many people in the world, in the 

different cultures, because it awakes good feelings of fraternity, solidarity, reconciliation, 

peace, hope, joy and love. The most important is that all the people are guided by the mystery 

of the child that is born. We can say that the crib unites "the worlds and the differences." We 

can also reflect that God came to experience our culture, our way and why not say, of our same 

blood, he became incarnate, born of a woman with the same human nature. 

Celebrating Christmas is an excellent opportunity for us to reflect on the 

meaning of the great meeting of the simple, the marginalized, fraternal, suffered and excluded. 

It is the feast of solidarity, friendship expressed in a gift or a simple hug. It is the effort to 

reduce prejudice. 

We can learn many things through the crib of Jesus, especially regarding the 

presence of Our Lady, Saint Joseph and Saint Francis.  

The quiet and silent Mary, who meditated and kept everything in his heart, she 

teaches us to deeply love Jesus and follow him in his mission. The deep faith of Mary and her 

willingness to serve. 
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Our Congregational Constitutions give us a good 

spiritual orientation about the Jesus’ following like Mary her 

and our Mother. 

“Our Marian spirituality is expressed in dedication to Mary 

under her title of the Immaculate Conception.  Through the 

Immaculate Conception of Mary, God reveals to all the 

eternal mercy with which He has, from the beginning, 

embraced humankind with his redeeming love and fidelity.  

The veneration of the Mother of God under her title of the 

Immaculate Conception was a special characteristic of Mother 

Immaculata.  Like he, we endeavor to develop Mary’s attentive listening, her 

unwavering faith, and constant readiness to respond to the will of God, so that we, 

in our own lives, might reveal God’s eternal love and mercy to all” (Chapter1;3). 

 

Joseph was a worker, simple and true. He remained with Mary to the end. We 

can learn from Joseph simplicity of life, honest work and firmness in decisions, even when these 

decisions are difficult to accomplish them. 

To finish this message, I want to remember what St. Paul tells us in the beginning 

of the his letter to the Philippians: "For the comfort that is in Christ, there is the consolation in 

love, the fellowship of the Spirit, all tenderness and compassion, bring to fulfillment the my joy, 

you put chords in the same sense, the same love, one soul, just a thought, doing nothing by 

competition and boasting, but with humility ... Have in you the sentiments of Jesus Christ 

"(Chapter 2:1-5). 

That's what Saint Francis wished to have the same feelings of Jesus Christ.  

 

Can we wish each other:  

                 Peace and Good!  

And a blessed New Year! 

                       Merry Christmas! 

 

                                Sr. Nila Soares 
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NEWS FROM MALANGE 
 

By Sr. Nelisia Rodrigues de Jesus 

 

 

From the 6th to the 18th of October 

we had the great pleasure of receiving in 

our community the important visit of our 

Sisters Livramento, Coordinator General 

and Janice Jolin, Assistant Coordinator 

General.  Sr. Janice is now assigned as 

liaison with the Mamamuxima Community 

and its related Provinces.  That is, she will 

be the support person of reference with 

respect to the Angola mission. 

 

As rain that falls to the earth and a soft breeze that makes seeds grow, so was 

the presence of Sisters Livramento and Janice here in our Community of Malange. 

Our waiting was great but greater was our joy at their arrival.  It was very good to 

be with our Sisters!  They came to renew and encourage our journey. 

Besides community sharing, the Sisters saw up close our pastoral and 

professional works.  They also had the opportunity to know the Friars and Franciscan 

Sisters and Sisters from other Congregations who are in pastoral work with us. 

The Sisters also made use of the advantage to visit touristic spots in Malange 

such as: the district of Kuessia where a large formation center of the Methodist Church 

exists, the Kwanza River which is the beach of Malange residents and the Calandulas 

Falls which are a spectacular beauty of nature. 

But as God is Eternal, the day for the Sisters to leave came but they left with us 

the hope that other Sisters would come from their accustomed world to experience a 

New and different Mission. 

We feel that our mission here in Angola is blessed and supported by all of the 

congregation but we need Sisters who join us so that the Mission can grow, spread and 

bear fruit in the way that the Lord Jesus dreamed of!   We believe that is was He who 

chose us and sent us. 
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Final Vows  

                                                                                          By Sr. Cecilia Negandjo 

It was a great privilege to make my Perpetual vows. I was so happy that I was 

able to say yes to the loving Lord. The retreat we had at the Poor Clare convent was of 

great help. FR. Joe Hund, OFM led us in the spirit of St. Francis and Sr. Clare. This 

made me more ready to respond to the Lord with the open heart. The Night before the 

Feast, there was decoration in the Chapel where our Crown, Rings and Candle were 

placed. 

We entered the church in a procession with our family, our sisters and members 

of the choir.  I was escort by my mother, godmother and uncle. 

The day of our Vows we wore our traditional dresses in the church and we took 

them off after the Litany. Archbishop Liborius was the main Celebrant. His Homily 

focused on six words, Power, Pressure, Prestige and then Light, Life, Love. The homily 

was really touching and helped me to make my vows with the clear conscious.  

After removing our traditional dress, we 

wore our religious dress and gave our traditional 

dress back to our parents as a sign of leaving my 

family and joining a religious family. For me this 

was also to signify detachment from the things I 

grew up with. I give it with thankful heart, 

because it is through the faith of my parent and 

Godparent that I am responding to God’s call. I 

was happy when my mother, before the 

Archbishop said that she gave me to the church 

with her whole heart.  I felt that my mother gave me freely to the church. 

  Many religious and lay people were there to witness our yes to the Lord. After the 

Church we went back home and celebrated with our family, sisters and all invited 

guests. This was a special, unforgettable occasion.  At the evening recreation and our 

sisters performed different songs and dances, and all were wearing their traditional 

dresses.  That made the day more beautiful. 

My heart is so thankful to all the people who have contributed to my life and my 

growth and who still continue to do so. All of your prayers and best wishes are very 

much appreciated with my whole heart. Thanks for your support and you prayer which 

has made me the person I am today. May the Loving Lord bless you all.   
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I hope and trust that the Loving Lord, 

who began the good work in me, is there to 

help me to continue persevere in the life I 

choose. Preserve me God, I take refuge in 

you.  My happiness lies in you alone!!  I am so 

thankful to God who calls me and guides me 

each day. His unconditional love gives me 

strength to say yes to him daily. 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

MY EXPERIENCE IN THE EXCHANGE PROGRAM 

By Wanderléia Pimentel 

 

First I want to thank the Congregation for the 

opportunity to offer us Sisters a means to share our 

values, gifts and culture through the Exchange Program. 

I am welcoming and living this experience as a gift 

from God – a new journey- opening for me new horizons, 

breaking the paradigms of “Province” and feeling a part of 

the whole: Congregation or as well lovingly call ourselves, 

the SMIC family.  I am immensely grateful to God for 

being the strength of my life to overcome so many 

challenges that I have met without which these would have been obstacles. Now I understand 

better what it means to transform challenges in opportunities.  Also, I praise and bless God for 

belonging to an International Congregation with a missionary global charism through which we 

are called to conversion to enlarge our vision of the world and to open us up to take on new 



8 
 

fields of mission.  It is in this way that we have a life more coherent with a commitment to the 

world through our different cultures. 

In welcoming this gift of God into my life, thinking as a SMIC I grew in the certainty and 

confidence in myself and that I would be very happy in the Santa Cruz Province. They have 

welcome me with much love and trust giving me the possibility of collaborating in the best way 

possible which I am trying to repay with my presence in community and in my professional 

work. I began this experience with readiness to be always with a mind and heart open to 

welcome the “new” and this is making me able to feel a truly happy SMIC. 

I am convinced that what UNITES us is greater than whatever thing SEPARATES us. The 

small differences in community life between the two Brazilian Provinces are so insignificant that 

it is better to invest in the collaboration and family SMIC spirit. 

During these six months that I am in the Santa Cruz Province, I have enlarged my 

understanding and I really believe that in our Congregation there does not exist a Province that 

is better or worse than the other.  Cultural differences exist, another way of administering or 

leading, and that at the beginning this caused be a certain insecurity, but that with time I  saw 

that the respect and welcome are most important so as not to create personal nor communal 

conflict, simply to live as Sisters.  

I felt challenged to commit myself to collaborate in the best way possible by using my 

GIFTS and TALENTS which God gave me, professional knowledge and previously acquired  

experiences. 

Community living among the Sisters of different ages for me is a blessing, an 

opportunity to grow with the differences of each one.  I feel happy, open and welcoming of all.   

Through this, I have respect for all and I feel respected by all. 

I am very grateful to the Hospital Community of São José ( Aracajú – Se), for the warm 

welcome and support that helped me feel family and not as a Sister who came temporarily. 

Being a large Community, dynamic and joyful and welcoming, I see myself challenged to break 

personal paradigms with relation to insecurity, individualism and shyness, becoming more 

open, joyful and communicative. 

I shared the anguish and concerns of the community in relation to the problems of the 

Hospital.  This made me feel more committed with the life of the community and the work I do 

in the hospital as well as to be open to share and help in whatever way possible. 
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In relation to mission, my experience is sharing my gifts and work knowledge as finance 

coordinator of the São José Hospital. On the other hand I am trying, besides being professional 

to be a person of peace, solidarity and responsible, witnessing my being a consecrated person. 

I am concluding a Post Graduate course –MBA in Finance & Business Administration, a 

course I had begun in Belem.  I am very happy to be able to contribute to the Santa Cruz 

Province in this area because it is serving as an in-service experience reconciling theory with 

practice. 

 

My work at the Hospital as coordinator of the finance sector are:  

 

¶ Administration of Costs and Expenditures 

¶ Planning and Finance Control (Budgeting)  

¶ Banking systems (bank transactions) 

¶ Strategic Planning 

¶ Contact and negotiations with suppliers 

¶ Organization and Accompaniment  of the 

Financial Sector of the Hospital 

 

 

 

It is the first time that I work in a hospital and before its complexity in terms of work, at 

first I was a bit insecure, for me all was new, the technical vocabulary of health, new 

community and so I was a bit anxious. To understand the technical terms, I sometimes had to 

research these in the INTERNET or ask someone.  In taking on the function of finance 

coordinator, I was challenged to organize the finances, which really was difficult to prioritize 

what was most urgent.  In time, with patience, organization and responsibility for things 

happened in the right way.  

 

Exchange is an opportunity for growth, sharing, making our internationality happen.  It 

is an opportunity for personal growth and for a growth into the SMIC family.  It is breaking 

apart our cultural differences and our province “boundaries” which really create many myths.  

In conclusion, we can be happy and missionaries in any place.  
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With Eyes Wide Open … 

our Congregational Mission in Angola 
Sr. Janice Jolin, smic 

 

October has come and gone but the experience of 

my visit will long be in my heart and consequently in my 

efforts to support our Mission in whatever way I am able 

to do so through my service to the Generalate.  As liaison 

between the Generalate and our Mama Muxima 

Community in Malange, I will be in communication with 

the Sisters on a monthly basis to support them and to 

promote their missionary efforts by seeking funding in 

those areas they have indicated to be important.    

 

God has blessed our Sisters with a wonderful 

support system through which encouragement and 

solidarity make possible the bearing of burdens, 

disappointments and frustrations.  Together with the Friars, the Franciscan Sisters of St. Joseph 

and the Franciscan Missionary Sisters of Mary, our Sisters are serving the many aldeias/villages 

so in need of evangelical formation, health care and other human encounters of compassion 

and solidarity.   

 

Nearing the second year of their commitment to our Congregational Mission in Angola, 

our Sisters have pioneered their way for SMIC involvement.  Some of their hopes are being 

realized while others are still only dreams slowly waiting to be born.  For Sr. Nelisia, the school 

is becoming a center of learning where now a solid staff of teachers and a director who works 

hand-in-hand with Nelisia are committed to their task of punctually showing up and teaching 

the students assigned to their care. Her hope is to enlarge the 3 room school with another 

classroom that will actually serve the levels of pre-school and 5th grade increasing the 

enrollment to 300 children.  For Sr. Lucia, attending the sick is made possible through the clinic 

sponsored by the Franciscan Sisters of St. Joseph where she is employed to care for children’s 

health.  With an array of medications in the clinic pharmacy, Lucia is able to treat the most 

common illnesses of malaria and infections as well as nutritional deficiencies.  For Sr. Eulina, the 

dream is still in gestation…the catechetical center is not yet ready for planned activities.  How 

difficult it is to have skilled workers respond to work orders to put the finishing touches on the 

newly built dining room and classroom center and to complete the renovation of five dormitory 

houses.  An added responsibility will also be the supervision of the conversion of a dorm-house 
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into a communal bathroom with showers and toilets once funding is secured.  With this hope in 

our hearts, we will move forward. 

 

With regards to pastoral activities, the SMICs are assigned two centers each being a 

gathering place for catechists of 6  to  7 villages.   It is at the Center meeting that the Sisters will 

oversee the on-going formation and organization of evangelical activities that take place in the 

villages under the leadership of the trained catechist.  Beside these periodic meetings, visits to 

the 13 villages will also be the expected standard of missionary activity which is done on 

weekends.  It is in the villages that the Liturgy of the Word is celebrated (or Mass when a priest 

is available.) It is at this time that Lucia will attend to the health needs of the people and that 

Nelisia and Eulina will make their pastoral visits. 

 

Some observations that I have to share are the following:  

¶ Tradition is deep seated in every culture and more so in cultures where globalization has 

not yet imposed itself.  Angola is definitely entering  the challenges of the influences of 

globalization in its larger cities but the large number of villages are still operating in a 

19th Century style of life-simple without the services  of running water (or even wells) or 

electricity much less global communication.  Deep patterns of traditional beliefs 

continue alongside of our scientific based understandings of psychology and developed 

theological doctrines. 

¶ Due to the effects of a long civil war, education, health and agricultural advancements 

are lacking.  Though the government now supports mandatory education to the 6th 

grade, teachers are ill prepared, and sometimes unavailable, to correspond to this 

mandate essential to bringing a country into modern times.  Health “clinics” are staffed 

inconsistently with meager resources of equipment for treatment.  The planting of 

macaxeira-a root plant, is the almost only agricultural product seen in the villages.  

Angola’s once fertile gardens have been replaced by unoccupied fields, some still 

inaccessible by land mines. 

¶ A mature understanding of patterns of life changes is essential to one who works daily 

with an expectation of making the world a better place.  I believe that missionaries face 

the fact that no profound changes will affect the life of villagers neither of this 

generation nor even of those in the next though in the cities, these changes will happen 

too fast and be too much for a healthy integration to take place. 

Our Mission in Angola is a challenge not just to our Sisters serving in Malange or to the 

Congregation.  We must continue to assist in finding financial support for programs and services 

needed to help the people.  The greatest challenge is for all SMICs to open ourselves to 

courageously respond with courage and perseverance to this call to service in our 

Congregational Mission. 
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Why Africa Matter? 

By Sr. Cecilia Negandjo,  SMIC, Namibia. 

I am aware that some of our sisters have heard little to really know the African 

continent and so through the Mosaic, I would like to share with you some things about our 

Continent. 

Africa is a big continent. Most people see Africa through western eyes. They see Africans 

as savages engaged in brutal war or witchcraft, ravaged by ignorance, famine, corruption, 

poverty and HIV/Aids and/or as the object of exploitation by investors, academics, politicians, 

clergy, journalists and film producers. Many Africans even think the same of Africa, that it is a 

dark continent which needs the light of western civilization to survive, and certainly Africa has 

much to learn.  Among all of these issues, I will share what is of most importance to the soul of 

the African person. 

Earth, liberation, ecology, politics, economics, media, spirituality, these are issues of 

importance. For now, I will share with you about how the Earth matters and also about how 

African spirituality shapes their way of being.   

Contemplating the stars enables us to grasp the wonder of being unique earthlings that 

originated in Africa as a community of body and mind.   Humans were spread around the world 

hundreds of thousands of years ago in different groupings with civilizations later separating 

what is spiritual from what is secular. Africa did not make this separation but saw life as all of 

one whole. 

Africans became aware of their spiritual nature long before the development of religious 

institutions.  They knew their physical nature, because they needed food and because they 

could kill and be killed by one another. They knew their mental nature and they also became 

aware from a very early stage that there was a spiritual content to their communal relations. 

They could love or they could hate, seek peace or persecute and this was motivated not by 

body or mind, but by their spirit. Relationship was a matter of attitude about the various 

personalities from which all is a piece of the whole. Such is the deepest consciousness in 

humans still seen very clearly today in the Bushmen of Africa…some of whom attend our 

mission school program in Aminuis, Namibia. 

Religious Institutions have been a mixed blessing for humans. We need spiritual systems 

that empower communities to develop a strong experience of the qualities of compassion and 

cooperation, of vision and values. These basic primal beliefs are being swept aside as irrelevant 

in Africa of all places, where they first began. Africans, like all humans have puzzled over the 
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origins of their spiritual reality and have come up with three answers: God is, God isn’t, God 

wants us to do our own thing. God is the argument that arises because humans know they have 

a spiritual basis and motivation. Everyone belongs to everywhere and everywhere belongs to 

everyone.  A difference of attitude and understanding in Africans gives a greater grasp of the 

reality of human life. 

Africans recognize life as life in community.  One can only truly know self if one remains 

true to the community past and present. Our nature as relational beings is a two-way relation:  

with God and with fellow human beings. One of the reasons why Africa matters is that the 

spirituality of Ubuntu offers a foundational assumption of the traditional African concern: 

possessions, particularly the possession of land.  Land is the main means of production, 

belonging to the whole tribe and there is no individual ownership whatsoever. There were no 

classes, no rich or poor and no exploitation of man by man.  Africans were free and equal and 

this was the foundation of government. To the traditional African community, God exists in all 

things and is everywhere.  

The Continent presents a kaleidoscope of cultural development within the common life 

of thousands of tribes that still exist, despite development that has driven them into national, 

colonial and urban groupings. All had chiefs or headmen. Some tribes combined, a few had 

women rulers, and some were dictatorial.   

Africans, do not worship their ancestors as God, but venerate them. They believe that 

ancestors intervene in the daily affairs of their descendents.  In situations of illness, conflict and 

misfortune, rituals are performed in order to solicit the protection of the ancestors. Christians 

and Muslims and many others in the Eastern part of Africa also hold this view. 

Many African languages have no word for religion: it does not exist, it does not need to 

be called anything. It is not a separate category, but simply is a way of handling life that 

everyone shares. Similarly there is no word in European language for Ubuntu. Ubuntu means, 

they are generous, hospitable, friendly, caring and compassionate. They share what they have.  

Ubuntu expresses I am human because I belong, I participate, I share. A Person with Ubuntu is 

open and available to others. Ubuntu is the human response to one another that all can 

experience. 

For Africans, spirituality and the secular go hand by hand- they are all of one piece. The 

African has a sense of the wholeness of life. In traditional African religion, there are no separate 

religions because everyone who participates in the life of the community also participates in its 

religion. Rediscovering ourselves as independent humans is difficult because it means liberating 

ourselves from groupings in which we are so securely identified that we think that this is the 

way humans are meant to be.  
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Africa matters more not because it knows all the answers, but because it looks in the 

correct direction.  Africa gives us a new look at reality. We are no longer defined by riches or 

poverty but by knowing ourselves to be humans. The opposing contrasts between the spiritual 

and secular apartheid of civilization and the wholeness of Ubuntu is the essential challenge 

faced by Africans and the whole world. 

 

 

 

 

 

The History of the German Province of St. Joseph 

By Sr. Andrea Lübberdink and Sr. Johanna Hohnhorst 

 

A long standing wish of the General leadership 

was to have all the provinces write their history. At 

the 2010 General Chapter it was finally decided that 

a comprehensive story of the Congregation be 

written– but for this to be created, the stories of all 

the provinces of the congregation would be needed. 

The writer of the congregational history then would 

have to put these stories together like a mosaic 

piece. 

We are glad that the book of the German 

Province History has been completed by author Mrs. 

Sabine Heise, with the special help of Sr. Andrea 

Lübberdink and many other sisters who were proofreaders or just told about their 

experiences etc. As Sr. Johanna states in the book’s foreword, we had to start with the 

pre-history of the German Province as it is connected with the whole. We tried to take 

only history that refers to the German reality. Therefore we did not talk about the first 

Brazilian sisters as they are not part of our German history. 
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We urge you to read it --- of course you are not able to 

read it in German, but we are doing our best to have it 

translated into English as fast as possible. In fact, we found a 

translator in our former Sister Clara Petschnigg, now Sr. 

Veronica Clare, a Capuchin Poor Clare. Her abbess supported 

this work and she began immediately and has almost 

completed the first chapter. We developed an efficient system 

where the translated pages are sent to Sr. Johanna, who sends 

these to Sr. Jane Abeln in the USA who is a good proof reader. 

Sr. Jane sends the corrected pages back and Sr. Veronica 

Clare who fills in the corrections. The “in between” questions from Sr. Veronica Clare 

are sent to Sr. Johanna, to Sabine Heise and to Sr. Jane. Thanks to Email, the system 

works well. 

After three years of work, the book is now ready. December 8th, the feast of our 

patronage Immaculate Conception, we were able- with a little celebration, to present the 

new books to our sisters. 

All were eager to get the book and look 

into it. It was also an opportunity to give 

thanks to the author Mrs. Sabine Heise and 

Sr. Andrea Lübberdink. As it is just before 

Christmas, many books were already given 

as a present to our families, employees, 

good friends, benefactors, priests or others 

who are interested in our history. As our 

diocesan bishop Felix Genn visited us 

December 8th for the first time, we could 

present the first book to him. His comment was, “That’s good that you did it!” 

By the way, the author, Sabine Heise, is known to many of our sisters in the 

USA. Together with Sr. Andrea she participated in the archive workshop 2008. From 

there she was able to use much valuable information for her writing. We thank her for 

the good work she did. Also thank Sr. Andrea who was her “right hand” in seeking 

photos, giving information, finding special documents, reading and doing many other 

things. 

We can only encourage the other provinces to do their “home work”. It is worth the work 

and enriching to all. 
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World Day of Bread October 16 

  

 

A time that will not be lost especially 

with in the minds of the children.  A huge tent 

located in a football field was filled with kits of 

bread.  The fixed look of children and adults 

filled with expectations, awaiting the great 

moment not of the multiplication of bread but 

in the distribution of bread. 

While this was happening, Miguel Teixeira the facilitator was making the feast 

even more beautiful.  Many people outside the tents, the selling tables all organized by 

women, children and other helpers of the Association Project: Sr. Dulce of the Poor and 

the Youth Group JUTA, were prepared to joyfully volunteer in this event. After the 

wagons arrived with boxes and sodas, the Gilmar Pastana, president of the Syndicate 

of Bakers of Santarem began with the  National Hymn and then with an ecumenical 

moment.  Immediately following great lines were formed to receive the lunch and bread 

kits accompanied with feelings of joy, solidarity 

and socializing.   

I believe that this gesture is an invitation to 

society to share more of what God gives us during 

the whole year as was spoken by the Syndicate 

Director of the Bakers of Santarem. 

 I thank Gilmar Pastana, president of the Syndicate of Bakers for the great 

opportunity which opened the way for other events and partnerships. 

Ir. Iêda de Sousa, Santarem 
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Dear Sister, 

 
Peace and  Good to all!!! 

I believe you are living a wonderful time in preparation 

for celebration of the birth of Jesus. Truly, Jesus is the Lord of 

our lives and he came to delight our hearts, gave us the 

possibility of a better life, decent and fair, where love reigns as a 

priority. So I wish you a Merry Christmas full of peace and 

tenderness of the Divine infant.  As Franciscan family, may God 

bless us  and give us the same understanding and feelings of 

Francis and Clare, the experience of a Jesus who was born poor and simple in the manger of 

Bethlehem, in our communities and among the poorest and neediest of society.  

Forgive me for being slow to send my news about my experience in our Congregational 

Archives. I'm having a good experience in our General Archives here in United States.  

Last October I had the opportunity to participate in a workshop on filing at the 

generalate of the Bernardine Sisters in Reading, Pennsylvania. Sister Rose Colette, responsible 

for the Congregational Archive, helped me a lot by giving me many important points about 

organizing Archives. So, everything that I learned with Sister Rose Colette about Archive work is 

helping me in my daily work in our Archives. My experience in Reading with the Bernadine 

Sisters was really uplifting, rich and full of content which I consider very important. Actually my 

vision, understanding and feelings about the work of Congregational archive has changed 

radically. Today I can say I'm more mature to deal with this work and perform well. Sister Rose 

Collete’s positive attention made me grow inwardly and spiritually. Because of this I feel very 

empowered and encouraged to develop a good work in our archives which is really the Heart of 

our Congregation, each sister's life from the time of the foundation until today. Everything is 

part of the story and everything should really be saved with much love, affection, and respect. 

Our deceased Sisters are no longer with us, but their past lives and all that they did remains 

alive forever in our lives, in our history. 

The Sisters who worked in the archives here before my coming did everything with love. 

Today I'm continuing their work. The first thing I did when I arrived from Reading was to visit 

our deceased sisters at the cemetery. I prayed for them and thanked them for their intensive 

missionary work done as SMICs. Surely they were and still are parts of our history. 

Today I am sure about everything that I have to do here. I am aware of everything 

because I want to do everything the best way possible. If God called me to this service it is 
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because he loves me and trusts in me. And his grace was not lacking. “I know who to believe, 

his grace will help me to persevere ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ŜƴŘΦέ 

Thank you Sister Veronica Lee, Maria Jose Lima, Janice Jolin and Livramento Oliveira, 

team of the last general leadership who called me to develop this work. Thank you to Sister 

Maria Livramento, Janice, Nila and Gertrud overall leadership that has long been supportive of 

this mission. 

 May God bless you always 

I wish you a Merry Christmas!  
May the Divine Child blesses you  
and brings to you a very peaceful New Year.  
The Emmanuel, who appeared at Christmas, be our 
God-with us  
during the New Year and forever. 
I wish you Merry Christmas and a blessed 2012.  
 

Sr. Leonilda Cypriano,smic 

 

 

 

 


